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Dear Acting Captain Altorfer,

Our office has completed its review of the materials supporting implementation of Recommendation 42.4 that have been
submitted to us as part of the collaborative reform process. After reviewing the package and information provided by the
Department, the California Department of Justice finds as follows:

Recommendation 42.4: The SFPD should provide information technology support to districts to help develop newsletters
that are easily populated and more professional in appearance. Creating a uniform newsletter architecture and consistent
format that allows for easy data and content uploading would create efficiencies and help develop a greater sense of
community.

Response to Recommendation 42.4:

SFPD has standardized its newsletters across stations. In the fall of 2017, SFPD created a working group to create uniform
standards for its district station newsletter. The working group was formed because the Community Engagement Division had
reviewed all of its district station newsletters and found that the newsletters were not consistent in format and district
stations were not all publishing them on regular basis. The working group created a Newsletter Requirements Document
which outlined the required format and content for all newsletters. The Newsletter Requirements Document was presented
to the Community Policing Executive Sponsor Working Group in the fall of 2019 and the Working Group provided feedback
that was later integrated into the final version of the document. Each district station’s newsletters must comply with the
Newsletter Requirements Document’s requirements.

To facilitate the uniformity and professional design of newsletters, SFPD created a newsletter template for all of the district
stations. SFPD also installed Microsoft Publisher on computers at each district station and officers at each district station are
trained on how to use this software. Each district station uses the software to design the newsletters, which are then
converted to PDF and uploaded to the SFPD website. District stations also use MailChimp to email the newsletters. SFPD
provided examples of recently published newsletters from each of the district stations and the newsletters have a consistent,
professional design that conveys various news, events, and issues for each district station.

To address the inconsistency in newsletter publication, the Community Policing Strategic Plan requires district stations to
publish newsletters on a weekly basis. SFPD acknowledges that the COVID-19 pandemic has strained district station resources
and district stations have not been able to keep up with that frequency. The California Department of Justice and Hillard
Heintze agree that the frequency of newsletter publication is not relevant to its substantial compliance with this
recommendation.

Based upon all of the above, the Department of Justice finds that SFPD is in substantial compliance with this
recommendation. Please let us know if you have any questions or would like to discuss these further. Thank you.

Tanya




Tanya S. Koshy (she/her)
Deputy Attorney General

Civil Rights Enforcement Section
California Department of Justice
1515 Clay Street, Suite 2100
QOakland, CA 94612
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